#### Relations industrielles Industrial Relations



#### How "Anti-Union" Laws Saved Canadian Labour

Certification and Striker Replacements in Post-War Industrial Relations

Comment une législation antisyndicale a-t-elle sauvé le syndicalisme canadien? L'accréditation et le remplacement des travailleurs en grève dans les relations industrielles d'après-guerre Cómo las leyes «anti-sindicales» han protegido el trabajo en Canadá: certificación, huelgas y remplazos en las relaciones industriales de postguerra

John Logan

Volume 57, numéro 1, hiver 2002

URI : https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/006713ar DOI : https://doi.org/10.7202/006713ar

Aller au sommaire du numéro

#### Éditeur(s)

Département des relations industrielles de l'Université Laval

#### ISSN

0034-379X (imprimé) 1703-8138 (numérique)

#### Découvrir la revue

#### Citer cet article

Logan, J. (2002). How "Anti-Union" Laws Saved Canadian Labour: Certification and Striker Replacements in Post-War Industrial Relations. Relations industrial Relations, 57(1), 129–158. https://doi.org/10.7202/006713ar

#### Résumé de l'article

Au cours des quatre dernières décennies, le taux de syndicalisation aux États-Unis est passé du tiers de la main-d'oeuvre active à un faible 13,5 % après la récession, alors qu'au Canada les taux sont demeurés étonnamment stables autour de 31 % de la main-d'oeuvre hors-agriculture. Aujourd'hui, dans les secteurs public et privé, le taux de syndicalisation canadien est environ le double de celui des États-Unis. De nombreux intellectuels familiers avec la scéne syndicale ont retenu les politiques publiques et l'opposition patronale comme les deux facteurs critiques ayant contribué aux destinées divergentes des deux mouvements ouvriers. Depuis les années 1970, la Fédération américaine du travail et le Congrès des organisations industrielles et es alliés à l'académie ont affirmé que la politique du travail au Canada fonctionnait d'une manière plus proche que sa contrepartie américaine de l'intention initiale du Wagner Act, parce qu'elle régularisait l'opposition patronale à la syndicalisation. Alors, ils ont regardé du côté du Canada avec optimiste pour un modèle du renouveau de la politique américaine.

Les explications antérieures des différences entre les politiques du travail des deux pays ont mis l'accent sur la culture et les institutions politiques, sociales et démocratiques, sur la présence d'une décentralisation du fédéralisme en matière de relations du travail, sur le caractère expérimental de la politique provinciale, sur le système parlementaire de gouvernement; enfin, sur une stricte discipline de parti. Alors que ces raisons expliquent la façon dont le monde ouvrier au cours des décennies récentes a contribué à l'adoption d'une législation provinciale, ples n'arrivent pas à reconnaître dans quelle mesure ces lois sont congruentes avec le principe et les pratiques de l'intervention de l'État en matière de négociation au cours des années 1940 et 1950. En se basant sur les archives du gouvernent, du patronat, du monde syndical, sur des documents actuels et d'autres sources secondaires, cet essai analyse, durant la guerre et par la suite, le développement au Canada de deux différences critiques entre la politique du travail au Canada et celle des États-Unis au cours des années récentes : l'accréditation syndicals et le remplacement de grévistes. Depuis 1970, la politique « pro-syndicale » du Canada sur ces deux aspects a protégé le travail organisé contre l'opposition patronale, opposition qui fut une cause importante du déclin du syndicalisme aux États-Unis

Mais l'importance de ces deux enjeux va au-delà de leur contribution au destin récent du monde ouvrier organisé. Le développement de la politique publique à l'égard de la reconnaissance syndicale et de la législation anti-briseurs de grève au Canada aide à comprendre les principes fondamentaux et les pratiques du système d'intervention de l'État dans les relations du travail d'après-guerre. Au nom de la sauvegarde de la paix industrielle, les législateurs au Canada til mité l'emploi des armes économiques par les syndicats, plus précisément le droit de grève, et son trais en la dace des exigences sévères eu égard à l'accréditation. Ils ont également limité la capacité des employeurs à recruter des briseurs de grève et ils ont limité l'implication des employeurs dans le processus d'accréditation. Au contraire et au nom de la protection du libre choix chez les salariés, les législateurs américains ont imposé des exigences moins lourdes au plan de la reconnaissance des syndicats et ils ont mis moins de restriction à l'exercice du droit de grève. Cependant, ils aussi déréglement la conduite des employeurs en leur permettant de remplacer les grévistes et de faire de la propagande durant les élections devant le NLRB. Au cours des décennies immédiates de l'après-guerre, alors que l'opposition ouverte à la négociation collective de la part des employeurs se manifestait rarement, es syndicalistes et leurs supporteurs larguèrent les exigences de politiques d'accréditation fédérale et provinciales onéreuses et la réglementation génante du processus de négociation collective de la pant des WDA. Cependant, au cours des trois dernières décennies, à une époque de concurrence internationale féroce, de déréglementation, de mobilité des capitaux, de néo-libéralisme politique, la réglementation élaborée des relations du travail au Canada a protégé les travailleurs d'anti-syndicalisme fomenté par les forces du marché et a aidé à sauvegarder l'institution de la négociation collective. Alors, au lieu de tombre na admiration avec la s

Au cours des trois dernières décennies, les Commissions des relations du travail au Canada ont souvent accordé des accréditations sur la base des cartes de membre, ont tenu des elections rapides, ont restreint sévèrement l'opposition des employeurs au cours des campagnes d'organisation, ont imposé de lourdes amendes aux entreprises qui interféraient dans le choix des représentants à la négociation et elles ont interdit les remplacements permanents de grévistes. En réduisant les pourcentages de vote aux fins de l'accréditation et en restreignant sévement le recours aux briseurs de grève au cours des années 70-80, les législateurs au Canada ont renforcé la légitimité de la syndicalisation au moment même où les employeurs américains lançaient leur assaut à grande échelle sur la négociation collective. Mais les innovations pro-syndicales en matière de politiques au provincial et au fédéral au cours de ces mêmes décennies ne peuvent être qualifiées d'abandon radical des pratiques d'après-guerre. Au contraire, comme le développement des politiques d'accréditation et de remplacement de grévistes le démontre, les principes sous-jacents et les caractéristiques de base du système canadien d'intervention étatique dans le domaine des relations du travail sont demeurés remarquablement stables depuis 1950, alors que le contexte économique et politique dans lequel les lois s'appliquent a changé de façon dramatique.

Tous droits réservés © Département des relations industrielles de l'Université Laval, 2002

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/



#### Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/

# How "Anti-Union" Laws Saved Canadian Labour

# Certification and Striker Replacements in Post-War Industrial Relations

JOHN LOGAN

This article analyzes the development in Canada of two critical differences between Canadian and U.S. labour policy: union recognition and state regulation of striker replacements. The development of public policy on these issues helps illuminate the fundamental principles of state intervention in post-war labourmanagement relations. Canadian lawmakers have circumscribed the economic weapons of unions and established stringent certification requirements; but they have also restricted employers' recruitment of striker replacements and limited management involvement in the certification process. In the post-war decades, unionists attacked the "excessive intrusiveness" of Canadian labour policy and preferred the less intrusive system of state intervention in the U.S. Since the 1970s, however, Canada's extensive regulation of labour relations has protected workers against market-driven anti-unionism and helped preserve the institutions of collective bargaining.

Canadian policy is not as favourable to the promotion of collective bargaining... [T]here has been a more positive attitude toward collective bargaining in the United States than in Canada.

H.D. Woods, Professor of Industrial Relations, McGill University, 1962.

Over the past four decades, union membership in the United States has slumped from one third of the working population to a post-depression

LOGAN, J., Industrial Relations Department, London School of Economics, London, UK.

I would like to thank Adriana Craciun, John Godard, Gregor Murray and the anonymous reviewers for comments on previous drafts of the article.

low of 13.5 percent, while Canadian membership rates have remained surprisingly stable at about 31 percent of the non-agricultural workforce. Today, in both the private and public sectors, Canadian union membership is about double that of the U.S. (Greenhouse 2001; Akyeampong 1999). Numerous labour scholars have identified public policy and employer opposition as critical factors contributing to the divergent fortunes of the two union movements (Rose and Chaison 1995; Taras 1997). Since the 1970s, the American Federation of Labor-Congress of Industrial Organizations (AFL-CIO) has argued that Canadian labour policy functions in a manner that is closer than its U.S. counterpart to the original intent of the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA) because it regulates aggressively employer opposition to unionization. Thus, it has looked to Canadian policy for a model for the reform of U.S. labour law (AFL-CIO 1985).

Previous explanations of the differences between U.S. and Canadian labour policy have stressed Canada's social democratic political culture and institutions, decentralized federalism in labour relations, provincial policy experimentation, and parliamentary system of government (Lipset 1989; Bruce 1989). While these accounts document how, in recent decades, organized labour has contributed to the enactment of "pro-union" national and provincial laws, they fail to recognize the extent to which these laws are consistent with the principles and practices of state intervention in labour-management established in the 1940s and 1950s. This article analyzes the wartime and post-war development in Canada of two critical differences between Canadian and U.S. labour policy: trade union certification and state regulation of collective bargaining (including the regulation of striker replacements). Since the 1970s, Canada's "pro-union" policy on certification and striker replacements has insulated organized labour against employer opposition, a major cause of union decline in the U.S.

But the importance of state regulation of collective bargaining and trade union certification extends beyond their contribution to the recent fortunes of organized labour. The development of public policy on these issues illuminates the fundamental principles of the post-war system of state intervention in labour-management relations. In the name of preserving industrial peace, Canadian lawmakers have circumscribed the economic weapons of unions, especially their right to strike, and established stringent requirements for trade union certification; but they have also restricted employers' recruitment of striker replacements and severely limited management involvement in the certification process. In the name of protecting the free choice of employees, U.S. policymakers, in contrast, have imposed less onerous requirements for trade union certification and placed fewer restrictions on strikes. However, they have also deregulated employer behaviour, allowing management to permanently replace economic strikers

and electioneer aggressively during National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) elections. In the immediate post-war decades, when outright employer opposition to collective bargaining was relatively rare, unionists and their political allies lambasted the onerous requirements of federal and provincial certification policies and intrusive regulation of the process of collective bargaining. Instead, they preferred the lower certification requirements and less intrusive system of state intervention in the U.S. But during the past three decades, an era of heightened international competition, deregulation, capital mobility, and political neo-liberalism, Canada's extensive regulation of labour relations has protected workers against market-driven anti-unionism and helped preserve the institutions of collective bargaining. Thus, instead of looking admiringly to the U.S., Canadian unions have struggled against the creeping Americanization of federal and provincial labour policies in recent years.

The article is based on original research in government, labour, and management archival collections (especially those of the Labour Department, the Canadian Labour Congress, Canadian Manufacturers Association and Chamber of Commerce), other contemporary materials (such as newspaper and conference proceedings), and secondary sources. It is divided into two main parts. The first part examines the major developments in the post-war history of trade union certification, focusing on three issues: "cards versus ballots," the thresholds of support that unions are required to demonstrate for certification, and state regulation of employer opposition during representation campaigns. It argues that the fundamental principles of Canada's post-war certification system have continued to influence the policy debate on trade union recognition during the past three decades. The second part analyzes state regulation of the process of collective bargaining, including federal and provincial policy on the use of striker replacements. Beyond examining the impact of striker replacement policy on the outcome of economic strikes, we must consider the issue within the larger framework of the wartime and post-war debates over restrictions on the economic weapons of unions and management. The article also documents labour and employer efforts to influence public policy on certification and replacements, with particular reference to events in Ontario and the federal jurisdiction. While it focuses primarily on the post-war decades, the article extends its discussion of certification and striker replacements up to the 1990s in order to demonstrate the underlying continuity between developments in the 1940s and 1950s and more recent policy innovations.

#### TRADE UNION CERTIFICATION IN POST-WAR CANADA

During the past half century, Canada's system of trade union recognition has developed in a very different direction from that of the U.S. In

contrast with the mandatory elections, protracted campaigns, and aggressive employer opposition in America, post-war Canadian certification procedures have not presented the same obstacles to union recognition. Several provinces issue certifications on the basis of union membership cards. Those provinces that currently require secret ballots conduct elections quickly after a union's application for certification—thereby limiting the duration and effectiveness of management campaigns—and enforce tough sanctions against employer interference with workers' free choice. Between 1950 and 1995, Canadian unions consistently won close to 70 percent of their applications for certification, and several commentators have attributed their greater organizing successes, when compared with U.S. unions, to these national differences in certification policy (Martinello 1996; Thomason and Pozzebon 1998).

#### Cards versus Ballots and Voting Quotas

The fundamental features of Canada's current system of trade union certification were established during the 1940s and 1950s. In response to escalating wartime strikes, labour's growing political influence, and the recommendations of the National War Labour Board (NWLB), the Liberal government enacted PC 1003 in February 1944. This provided the basic legal framework for federal and provincial labour law for the next half century. Despite the striking differences between Canadian and U.S. certification procedures in recent years, PC 1003's system of statutory recognition was modelled closely on that of its southern neighbour. Like the NLRA, PC 1003 incorporated the principles of exclusive representation and majority rule, and allowed the NWLB to certify unions on the basis of documentary evidence demonstrating that over 50 percent of eligible workers desired union representation or by conducting secret ballot elections. Prior to certification, however, the labour board required that unions win the support of over 50 percent of workers eligible to vote in elections (MacDowell 1978).

Canada's two main labour federations, the Canadian Congress of Labour (CCL) and Trades and Labour Congress (TLC), attacked this rule because non-voters were effectively counted as votes against the union. Instead, labour leaders proposed reforming wartime election policy to conform with U.S. certification policy, which required that unions win only a majority of votes *cast* in NLRB elections. But the wartime Liberal government dismissed outright labour's election proposals. The Labour

Joint Committee for Revisions to P.C. 1003, "The Wartime Labour Relations Regulations: A Ten-Point Programme of Action." MG 30, A94, Volume 39, File 3112 A, National Archives of Canada (NAC).

Department claimed that lower voting quotas for certification would "intensify" problems encountered under PC 1003 when unions collected authorization cards "under dubious circumstances," then petitioned for elections "in which they had nothing to lose and everything to gain." Every province except Saskatchewan required that, prior to certification, unions win the votes of a majority of eligible workers, and the government concluded that this rule had "worked very satisfactorily" and therefore "should be continued" in future certification procedures. Thus, the Industrial Relations and Disputes Investigation Act (IRDIA), passed by parliament on June 17, 1948, included the provision that unions must win the support of a majority of *eligible* voters in representation elections.<sup>2</sup>

Union leaders continued to attack the "unduly high percentage" of employee support required for both card and election certifications throughout the 1950s and 1960s. The Canadian Labour Congress (CLC) warned that employer coercion had frequently frustrated the true wishes of "vulnerable" employees. When an employer was "openly hostile to the formation of a union," the CLC argued, it was "often impossible to get a substantial number of employees to stick their necks out by signing any union document, even though a majority of them may actually want the union to represent them." The CLC also justified its demand for lower voting quotas by contrasting the standards that operated in representation elections with those of political elections. The CMA replied that its analogy was "unsound" because, unlike political elections, certification was a "change in the *form* of government for employees" and thus it should be supported by a clear majority of *all* employees.

Until the late 1970s, national and provincial governments generally accepted employers' arguments against lowering certification requirements. Along with the federal jurisdiction and several other provinces, Ontario finally lowered the levels of employee support required for both card and election certifications in the 1970s. Certain jurisdictions, including Ontario, lowered the level of support that unions were required to demonstrate in order to obtain certification elections from 45 percent to 35 percent and

A. H. Brown, Solicitor, Department of Labour, Memo to Mr. MacNamara, Deputy Minister of Labour, "Certification upon a vote of employees," June 2, 1948. RG 27, Box 48 (Int. 219), File # 7–26–1- pt. 1 (FP), NAC; House of Commons, Standing Committee on Industrial Relations, Minutes and Proceedings (Ottawa: King's Printer, 1948), 61.

<sup>3. &</sup>quot;Labour Relations Act of Ontario," Brief Submitted by the Canadian Labour Congress (Ontario Section) to the Select Committee on Labour Relations of the Legislative Assembly of Ontario, RG 49–138, Box 4 (CCL), Provincial Archives of Ontario (PAO).

Submission of the Ontario Division of the CMA to the Select Committee on Labour Relations of the Ontario Legislature, October 29, 1957, original emphasis. RG 49–138, Box 91 (CMA), PAO.

the support required for card certifications from 65 percent to 55 percent. Ontario, Manitoba, Nova Scotia, and the federal jurisdiction also allowed the certification of unions that won a majority of votes *cast* in recognition elections (Arthurs 1967; Woods 1973). Unions and their political allies justified the new certification rules as the "best way" to prevent employer coercion and "in the tradition of normal democratic practices," while management representatives attacked their "overt bias," which demonstrated that the government had abandoned its "customary position of neutrality." 5

Employers have opposed card certifications throughout the post-war decades. Between 1944 and 1948, anti-union employers resisted government attempts to certify unions and impose bargaining (Fudge and Tucker 2001). After the enactment of the IRDIA in June 1948, many large firms reluctantly accepted the inevitability of collective bargaining with outside unions but demanded that Canada's largest employer organization, the Canadian Manufacturers' Association (CMA), lobby parliament for mandatory certification elections. They insisted that union organizers frequently pressured "contented" workers into signing authorization cards, and thus argued that labour boards should not certify unions on the basis of "fraudulent" evidence that "did not reflect the true wishes of the employees." Voicing the opinion of many irate employers, one manager complained that organizers had "their means" of persuading employees to sign cards: "Employers should be entitled to know that the majority of the employees do, in fact, desire union representation and we know from experience that this can be only determined through a properly conducted secret ballot." Employers also complained that card certifications denied them adequate opportunity to respond to "untruthful" union propaganda; secret ballots, they insisted, would both protect vulnerable workers from union coercion and give employers a chance to explain to employees their opposition to collective bargaining.

The CMA agreed that cards were "unreliable" evidence of employees' desire for union representation, but it discouraged employers from demanding elections in all representation disputes, pointing out that the IRDIA had introduced "more stringent requirements" for card certifications. Shortly before the enactment of the IRDIA, Labour Minister Humphrey Mitchell had warned parliament that certifications based on authorization cards were

Research Office of the Official Opposition, Bill C–183 (Labour Code), April 12, 1972.
MG 32, B27, Vol. 92 (Labour Code 1972); Canadian Construction Association, Submission to the Minister of Labour Regarding Bill C-253: An Act to Amend the Canada Labour Code; Canadian Labour Congress, Submission on Bill C-253, December 8, 1971. MG 32, B27, Vol. 92 (Labour Code, Nov. 1971-Feb. 1972), NAC.

L. W. Downie, Kelsey Wheel Company, Limited, letter to A.C. Thompson, CMA, April 29, 1948. MG 28, I 230, Volume 126, NAC.

PC 1003's greatest failing. Thus, over labour opposition, he secured the inclusion in the IRDIA of a provision requiring that unions must demonstrate that a majority of employees were dues-paying members, whereas PC 1003 had required only that workers sign authorization cards. Hailing this amendment as "a great improvement in the law," the CMA opposed mandatory elections because it believed that many workers, who would fail to meet the new law's criteria for "members in good standing," might nevertheless vote for unions in secret ballots. The CMA explained to one disgruntled employer that it had rejected the idea of mandatory elections "because you would have a vote where a minority were union members, but the non-members would vote for the union." And it cautioned another manager that mandatory elections would "hurt the employer's position, because if there are not sufficient members in good standing, the Board is likely to throw out the certification without a vote." Thus, insisting upon elections might, in certain instances, "harm employers and promote unions," even where support for collective bargaining was weak.8

Although the CMA subsequently supported mandatory elections, its steadfast opposition to them in the late 1940s undermined employers' protests during this critical period of policy formulation. By the time the CMA had changed its position to one of demanding elections in all representation disputes, the Ontario Labour Relations Board (OLRB) resolutely supported the well-established practice of card certifications, and it certified mostly on the basis of membership cards for the next half century. The pro-management amendments to the Ontario Labour Relations Act (OLRA) enacted in 1970 were designed to encourage more elections and discourage card certifications, but they had limited impact and were reversed by further amendments to the law in 1975 (Carter 1992). Employers fared no better with the federal government. Management representatives argued for mandatory elections under the federal labour code in their response to the recommendations of the *Woods Task Force* (1968), but the government rejected their proposal (Woods 1968).

During the past two decades, Canada's trademark system of card certification has started to unravel, as several provinces, including BC, Alberta, and Ontario, have enacted laws requiring mandatory elections. Prior to the election of the Progressive Conservative government of Mike Harris in 1995, the OLRB had relied overwhelmingly on card certifications for almost half a century. The new government did not share this enthusiasm

House of Commons, Standing Committee on Industrial Relations, Minutes and Proceedings (Ottawa: King's Printer, 1948), 96-97, 109.

H. Shurtleff, CMA, letter to W. L. Hutchison, Remington Rand Ltd., October 20, 1949;
A. C. Thompson, CMA, letter to A. C. Downie, April 24, 1948;
A. C. Thompson, CMA, letter to C. Willis George, February 19, 1949.
MG 28, I 230, Vol. 126, NAC.

for card certifications, however, and a few months later, it introduced mandatory elections for the first time in Ontario's history; union victory rates and applications for certification declined in number almost immediately (Martinello 2000). But even under the Harris government, the labour board has held expeditious elections and enforced tough sanctions against unlawful interference with employees' choice of bargaining representatives. And despite sustained opposition from management organizations, several other provinces have continued to certify unions on the basis of documentary evidence of union membership. Initially conceived as part of an overall system of trade union recognition that required that unions demonstrate high levels of membership support, card certifications have become a critical and distinctive characteristic of Canada's system of labour-management relations.

# State Regulation of Employer Opposition During Representation Campaigns

In February 1947, the Liberal government terminated PC 1003, originally an emergency wartime measure, and provincial governments again assumed responsibility for labour relations. Shortly before the termination of PC 1003, employer associations and provincial premiers argued for provincial control of labour relations, while most unionists and their political allies favoured a strong national labour code (Coates 1973). The premiers and employers prevailed and by the early 1950s all provinces except Quebec and Saskatchewan had enacted laws modelled on the IRDIA, covering the workplace rights of almost 80 percent of Canadian workers. Over the next several years, provincial labour boards developed complex certification provisions that differed in their details from one another. But decentralization of labour policy has not produced eleven markedly different systems of certification and in the post-war years, a distinctly "Canadian" system of trade union certification developed at both the federal and provincial levels. Even under conservative governments, most provincial boards have preferred card certifications, but have required that unions demonstrate between 55 and 65 percent union membership prior to certification. If unions provided evidence of between 25 and 55 percent membership, labour boards ordered representation elections (but only Saskatchewan and Ontario required that unions provide less than 50 percent proof of membership). And most provincial laws included provisions allowing for the automatic certification of unions that had demonstrated between 50 and 55 percent support if unlawful interference had rendered impossible a free election (Logan 1956).

Prior to the enactment of the IRDIA, the CMA and the Chamber of Commerce lobbied for a provision in the new law protecting employers'

freedom to communicate with employees on the issue of unionization. When the U.S. Congress enacted the Taft-Hartley Act in June 1947, which included an employer free speech provision [section 8(c)], they campaigned for an identical provision in Canadian law. The Chamber of Commerce argued that without a provision protecting employer speech, the IRDIA's restrictions on management opposition to unionization would "constitute an unwarranted interference with the necessary right of an employer to manage his own business." But the Liberal government categorically rejected its demands for a Canadian Taft-Hartley, insisting that a free speech provision was unnecessary because, unlike U.S. labour policy, Canadian law had "not gone to extremes.... The pendulum has not swung so far in either direction." Thus, the IRDIA and six provincial laws initially contained no direct reference to election conduct beyond a general prohibition of employer interference with workers' right to organize, while a minority of provincial laws explicitly prohibited aggressive electioneering by either management or unions (Woods 1973). Instead, national and provincial labour boards developed a strict policy against aggressive employer opposition during representation campaigns in the years after 1948.

#### State Regulation of Employer Opposition in Ontario

Developments in Ontario, the most populous and most industrialized province that often established precedents in labour policy, have been particularly important. The OLRA initially made no direct reference to election conduct, and in the late 1940s the OLRB adopted a relatively permissive position on campaign electioneering, overturning election results only in cases involving clear evidence of employer coercion (Millar 1981). In response, the CMA encouraged its members to fight vigorously against unionization, but acknowledged that "this matter of speaking to employees" during organizing campaigns was "a bit tricky." By the early 1950s, however, the OLRB was consistently ruling against aggressive employer electioneering, much to the chagrin of the CMA. In *Underwood Manufacturing Co. Ltd.* (1952), the OLRB ordered the immediate certification of the union after the company laid off several workers, including several union activists, at the start of an organizing campaign. The board

Canadian Chamber of Commerce, "Draft Bill re The Industrial Relations and Disputes Investigation Act" (January 1947). MG 28, I230, Vol. 117 (IRDIA), NAC; W. Elliot Wilson, Deputy Minister of Labour, "No Canada Taft-Hartley Law Likely" (February 1948). MG 28, I 230, Vol. 118 (IRDIA), NAC.

A. C. Thompson, Assistant Manager, Industrial Relations Department, CMA, letter to Joseph E. Conway, August 26, 1948. MG 28, I 230, Volume 126, NAC.

<sup>11.</sup> Underwood Manufacturing Co. Ltd. (1952), 52 C.L.L.C. 17,040.

overturned an election victory for the employer after a company union had circulated leaflets slandering its CCL opponent in *Joseph Gould & Son* (1952). And the OLRB refused to nullify an election that the union lost after the employer had delivered a "captive audience" speech in *Savage Shoes* (1960), but also stressed that its decision "must not be construed as a 'carte blanche' to employers" to hold captive speeches under any circumstances. On the contrary, in future cases, the board warned that it would subject to close scrutiny both the context and the content of management communications.<sup>13</sup>

Incensed by the board's tough line on employer electioneering, the CMA campaigned energetically for a free speech amendment to the OLRA. It complained that, under the existing rules, employers "get the impression from the rulings of the labour board that they cannot lawfully discuss union matters in any way with their employees or make any statements whatsoever on this subject." Its lobbying eventually paid off. In 1958, the Ontario Legislature's Select Committee on Labour Relations recommended the addition to the law of a provision protecting employer speech, and two years later, the provincial legislature amended the OLRA to include such a provision. 15 Unlike Section 8(c) of Taft-Hartley, however, Ontario's free speech provisions did not significantly benefit employers who were intent on defeating organizing campaigns. Indeed, in its first free speech disputes under the amended law, the OLRB again ruled against aggressive management electioneering. In Sun Tube (1962), the board certified the union without an election after the company held several captive speeches predicting dire economic consequences if workers voted to unionize. 16 The OLRB ruled against an employer's interrogation of employees about their union sympathies in *Piggot Motors* (1962).<sup>17</sup> And the board ordered the immediate certification of a union because of both the context and the content of the employer's captive speeches in Wolverine Tube

<sup>12.</sup> Joseph Gould & Son (1952), 52 C.L.L.C. 17,039.

<sup>13.</sup> Savage Shoes (1960), 60 C.L.L.C. 888, 889.

Submission of the Ontario Division of the Canadian Manufacturers' Association to the Select Committee on Labour Relations of the Ontario Legislature, October 29, 1957. RG 49–138, Box 91 (CMA), PAO.

<sup>15.</sup> Report of the Select Committee on Labour Relations of the Ontario Legislature (Toronto: Queen's Printer, 1958), 38; R.S.O. 1960, c. 194, s. 45. In the post-war decades, in response to campaigns by employer organizations, provincial governments in Alberta, British Columbia, Manitoba, New Brunswick, Nova Scotia, Prince Edward Island, and Saskatchewan also enacted similar amendments.

<sup>16.</sup> Sun Tube (1962), O.L.R.B., Monthly Report 28, 29.

<sup>17.</sup> Piggot Motors (1962), 63 C.L.L.C. 1125, 1130.

(1963). As a result of these landmark decisions, the OLRB avoided replicating the U.S. certification system which, by the 1950s, had allowed management greater freedom to oppose unions than ever envisaged by the authors of the NLRA.

The OLRB has enforced an even tougher policy against unfair management practices during representation campaigns during the past three decades. Amendments to the OLRA in 1975 significantly enhanced the power of the OLRB to impose automatic certifications if unfair management practices had rendered it unlikely that the true wishes of the employees would be disclosed through an election. Designed to prevent recalcitrant companies from benefiting from their own unlawful practices and to deter future misconduct, the new amendments produced an immediate change in board policy. In several landmark decisions, the OLRB imposed automatic certification on employers who had predicted plant closures, relocations or job losses during certification campaigns. Following the distribution of anti-union letters that were "deliberately calculated to play on employee fears for their job security," the OLRB certified the textile workers' union, even though it had lost the representation vote at Dylex, Ltd. by an overwhelming margin.<sup>19</sup> In Viceroy Cont. Ltd. (1978), the OLRB found that an employer's statements that jobs may be lost if the plant were to unionize, "however factual ... could reasonably be perceived by the employees as a clear threat to their jobs."<sup>20</sup> And, for the first time, the OLRB ordered the certification of a union without opening ballot boxes after Lorain Products Ltd. had provided employees with a "Hobson's Choice" by warning in letters and speeches that if the union won, they would have to strike in order to maintain existing levels of jobs and benefits.<sup>21</sup>

Ontario employers condemned these "punitive" decisions, but their protests went unheeded. A few years later, in its landmark *Radio Shack* decision (1979), the OLRB incorporated "the most comprehensive set of remedies... ever fashioned by a labour board in Canada." During an organizing campaign and subsequent contract negotiations, the company had dismissed two activists, spied on the union, threatened to "move out west," refused to reinstate one employee, disparaged the board's procedures, and failed to bargain in good faith. Finding the company guilty of "flagrant"

<sup>18.</sup> Wolverine Tube (1963), 63 C.L.L.C. 1226 (O.L.R.B.), 1230.

OLRB, ACTWU and Dylex Ltd., decided June 29, 1977; Current Labour Developments, August 1977, 1.

 <sup>[1978] 1</sup> Can. L.R.B.R. 22, [1976] O.L.R.B. Rep. 562; Canada Labour Views, October 28, 1977, 4.

 <sup>&</sup>quot;Labour Board Certifies Union Without Opening Ballot Boxes," Globe and Mail, December 6, 1977, A6.

<sup>22. &</sup>quot;The Radio Shack Case," Canada Labour Views, April 28, 1980, 2.

transgressions of the law, the board ordered Radio Shack to introduce a compulsory dues check off, bargain in good faith, pay compensation to both union and employees, provide names and addresses of employees, and refrain from its campaign to undermine the union.<sup>23</sup> While the OLRB rejected the union's request to impose a first contract, its sweeping remedies demonstrated the expanded powers of the board after the 1975 amendments to the OLRA. Management representatives castigated the *Radio Shack* decision as "an extremely harsh one" that had "far surpassed" previous decisions in disputes involving unfair management practices (Filion 1980). But former OLRB chairman Don Carter supported the decision and argued that the expansion of the board's remedial powers was "unquestionably the most important" legal development of the 1970s, one that had "breathed new life" into long-existing prohibitions on employer interference with the right to organize (Carter 1976, 1992).

During the past two decades, the OLRB has continued to impose tough penalties on employers who commit unfair practices, while management associations have continued to lobby on the question of employer communication during certification campaigns. After the election of the Progressive Conservative government in 1995, the CMA once again complained that employers were prohibited from communicating with their employees "in anything other than the most limited manner.... Employers must be allowed to make any statement or express any opinion that is reasonably held."<sup>24</sup> In response, the government introduced Bill 7 in November 1995, a central purpose of which was to "encourage communication between employers and employees in the workplace." The CMA also recommended, without success, that the government allow three weeks (rather than the proposed five days) between the posting of a certification application and the holding of an election because this would ensure a "reasonable period of time to disseminate necessary information" for employees to make an informed choice.<sup>25</sup> After the CMA lost its battle for longer certification campaigns, one commentator complained that the five-day limit deprived employers of "the practical opportunity to wage an effective counter-campaign" (Levitt 1999). But the OLRB has defended the fiveday limit as the "most critical characteristic" of the new certification scheme and it has largely adhered to this strict time frame, thus restricting both the duration and intensity of management campaigns (Blaikie 1998).

Like the 1960 amendment to the OLRA protecting employer speech, however, the 1995 amendment did not immediately alter the OLRB's policy

<sup>23.</sup> Radio Shack, [1980] 2 Can. L.R.B.R. 99; 80 C.L.L.C. para. 16,003 (Adams, Ont.).

Paul A. Nykanen, Vice-President, Ontario Division, CMA, letter to Hon. Elizabeth Witmer, M.P.P., August 31, 1995.

<sup>25.</sup> Ibid.

on employer communications, as clearly demonstrated by its Wal-Mart decision. In February 1997, the Ontario board imposed a union on a Wal-Mart store in Windsor, Ontario, even though the employees had voted by more than three to one to reject union representation. The OLRB found that Wal-Mart had refused to say whether the store would be closed if employees voted to unionize, thus contravening its own much-vaunted "open door" policy, which the company had called its "greatest barrier to union influences trying to change our corporate culture and union-free status" (Wal-Mart 1997).<sup>26</sup> Welcomed by union advocates as entirely consistent with twenty years of case law in Ontario, the controversial Wal-Mart decision caused widespread consternation among employers' representatives. Once again, however, the Conservative government was quick to respond. On June 4, 1998, the government introduced Bill 31 (the Economic Development and Workplace Democracy Act), the so-called "Wal-Mart bill," which removed the board's authority to issue mandatory certifications, making Ontario one of only two provinces (with Alberta) that lacked this powerful sanction against unlawful interference.<sup>27</sup>

But the OLRB still severely regulates management opposition and imposes tough penalties against illegal interference, as demonstrated by its recent *Barons Metal* decision. In May 2001, the OLRB ordered a rerun election at Baron Metal Industries after the company had hired two members of a Sri Lankan criminal gang to intimidate its mostly Tamil employees shortly before an election. In addition to mandating a second election, the OLRB ordered the firm to pay compensation to employees and union, provide the union with an office inside the plant, and to pay employees for regular meetings with the union on company premises. <sup>28</sup> As a result of such decisions, one employer representative has recently cautioned that "simply because automatic certification is no longer available, the OLRB is definitely not powerless" when it comes to regulating management opposition during representation campaigns (Boniferro 1998).

### State Regulation of Employer Opposition in the Federal Jurisdiction

Employers have fared no better on the issue of election communications under the federal jurisdiction. While federal law covers fewer than

OLRB, United Steelworkers of America v. Wal-Mart Canada Inc., decision issued February 10, 1997.

<sup>27. &</sup>quot;Tories to Tighten Reins on Labour Board," Globe and Mail, June 5, 1998, A3.

 <sup>&</sup>quot;Board Order New Vote on Union," *The Toronto Star*, May 25, 2001, B7; United Steelworkers of America, News Release, May 24, 2001, "Labour Board Orders Second Union Vote at Royal Group's Baron Metal."

one tenth of the nation's workers, Canada Labour Relations Board (CLRB) decisions have often established important policy precedents that were later adopted by provincial labour boards, particularly in the decades prior to the 1970s. Throughout the 1950s and 1960s, the CMA and Chamber of Commerce lobbied for a free speech amendment to the national labour code. In 1968, one study of management associations reported that a leading policy objective was "freedom of expression for employers" during representation campaigns, but the *Woods Task Force* firmly rejected their demands for greater liberty to communicate with employees (Patterson 1968; Woods 1968). Indeed, the Task Force stressed that the one situation in which restrictions on employer speech were unequivocally justifiable was the representation campaign.

The CLRB ruled upon surprisingly few free speech cases in the postwar decades, but in those cases it has tackled, the board has strictly regulated management communications (Carter 1992). In one landmark case, Bank of Montreal (1985), the CLRB defended its requirement that employers remain neutral during representation campaigns after the employer had held captive meetings and personal interviews intended to dissuade employees from voting for unionization. The board ruled that, because of the economic power of the employer over its employees, simply by holding a captive meeting, the bank had run foul of the law: "The economic power of the employer puts it in a position to compel an audience. The purpose of making a captive audience meeting an unfair labour practice is to remove that leverage.... Even though there may be no actual threat, the employer's taking the initiative to convey its anti-union views amounts to undue influence because it restricts the employee's real freedom of choice."<sup>29</sup> Thus, the Canada Labour Code has generally adopted a stricter standard for regulating employer communications during certification campaigns than has been the case in most provinces, where labour boards have enjoyed greater liberty to balance employers' freedom of expression against employees' freedom of association.

In recent years, the national board has continued to impose tough penalties on recalcitrant employers. Most recently, in December 1999, the Canada Industrial Relations Board (CIRB, formerly CLRB) imposed union recognition on Transx Ltd. after the company had refused to reinstate employees, spied on union activists, and "aimed at establishing grounds for the dismissal of union supporters." While it stated a preference that certification be based upon a secret ballot, when the possibility of free choice had been "seriously compromised" by illegal practices, the board

<sup>29.</sup> Union of Bank Employees, Local 2104 v. Bank of Montreal, decided June 17, 1985.

asserted its "duty" to certify the union despite a lack of evidence of majority support. Not surprisingly, the national board's strict policy on employer communications has frequently attracted the ire of employer representatives. One employer publication recently lambasted the "particularly restrictive" policies of the CIRB under which employers were "not permitted even to express a preference to remain union-free during an organizing campaign" (Levitt 1999). But, despite employers' complaints, the national board, like its Ontario counterpart, has exhibited few signs of abandoning its tough stance on management opposition during representation campaigns.

#### The Legacy of Post-War Certification Policy

Post-war Canadian certification policy satisfied neither unions nor employers. Incensed by the high thresholds of support required for both election and card certifications, labour leaders attacked the "anti-union" bias of Canada's certification procedures and advocated their reform along the lines of U.S. certification policy (Kidd 1960). Employers, in contrast, opposed the "chronic unreliability" of card certifications and complained that labour boards interpreted too broadly legal prohibitions against management interference with workers' right to organize, thereby effectively suppressing their arguments against collective bargaining (Patterson 1968). But during the post-war years, when relatively few employers fought aggressively against unionization, most academic observers believed that Canada's tough certification policy favoured management because Canadian unions were required to demonstrate "a much more solid foundation of worker support" to win certification than were U.S. unions (Woods 1962). However, in the context of open employer opposition to collective bargaining in the U.S. since the 1970s, few unionists doubted that Canada's card certifications, expedited elections, anti-electioneering policies, and tough penalties against unlawful interference provided greater protection for workers' free choice than did American labour policy.

Although the policies of national and provincial boards did not always favour labour, they established a consistent policy against aggressive electioneering by either management or unions and kept certification campaigns brief. Probably no more friendly to unions than their U.S. counterparts, Canadian employers have found their actions consistently constrained by a labour policy much less hospitable than U.S. law to aggressive management opposition to unionization. As a result of this strict election-eering policy, Canadian employers have seldom enlisted the services of anti-union consultants, so conspicuous in representation campaigns south

<sup>30.</sup> Transx Ltd., Board File: 20548-C, Decision no. 46, December 23, 1999.

of the border during the past three decades. Indeed, in 1980, an organization that had provided numerous referrals to anti-union consultants throughout the U.S. stated that it "knew of no knowledgeable, expert consultant in Canada. The idea of union avoidance is so new to Canadians, that no consultant (to our knowledge) has been operating in Canada." Canada's post-war certification system—based on card certifications, high thresholds of employee support, strict regulation of employer resistance, and tough penalties against unlawful interference—has created an inhospitable environment for the aggressive campaigns advocated by anti-union consultants.

But Canada's strict certification policy has not deterred entirely employer opposition to unionization. Canadian union density peaked at 37 per cent of the non-agricultural workforce in the early 1980s, and the participants at a government conference concluded that the country's certification process was "not working as well as it might primarily because of employer attitudes and behaviour" (Bain 1981). Management opposition to unionization during certification campaigns has probably intensified during the past decade (Yates 2000), yet many provincial boards have proved reluctant to exercise their authority to certify unions if employer misconduct has rendered impossible employee free choice. And despite some notable (but fleeting) union victories at such venerable "union free" corporations as MacDonald's, Starbucks, and Wal-Mart, management opposition is likely to prevent any significant expansion of collective bargaining into the private service economy in Canada for the foreseeable future (Adams 1993; Godard 2001).

# STRIKER REPLACEMENTS AND STATE REGULATION OF COLLECTIVE BARGAINING

In Canada, the legal status of striker replacements has also developed in a very different direction than in the U.S. Since the 1970s, national and provincial labour boards have provided economic strikers with much greater legal protection, and replacement workers with considerably less security, than their American counterparts. As a result, employers' recruitment of permanent replacements has rarely been a prominent feature of economic strikes north of the border during the past three decades. In high-profile strikes since the 1970s in which employers have recruited replacements—such as the Gainers strike in Alberta, the Fleck strike in Ontario, and the Canada Post strike in the federal jurisdiction—they have generally rehired

Matthew Goodfellow, Executive Director, University Research Center, Inc., letter to Tom Christou, Personnel Director, B.E.I.S.U. Real Estate Corporation, September 29, 1980. AFL-CIO Industrial Union Department, Unprocessed Collection, George Meany Center, Silver Spring, Maryland.

strikers at the end of the disputes (Starkman 1993). The significance of the striker replacement issue, however, extends beyond its often-critical impact on the outcome of economic strikes. Rather, it is best considered as part of the larger question of the extent to which the state regulates the *process* of collective bargaining. While provincial laws explicitly limiting management's right to recruit replacements are a feature of the past three decades, Canadian law-makers established the principle and practice of state regulation of the economic weapons of both employers and unions during the process of collective bargaining in the 1940s and 1950s.

#### The Policy Debate on State Regulation of Collective Bargaining

Although the political origins and policy objectives of PC 1003 were quite different from those of the NLRA, the extent to which the state should regulate the economic weapons of management and unions was central to the debates over both labour laws. In the 1940s, Canadian lawmakers rejected the NLRA's "hands-off" approach to state regulation of the economic weapons of unions and management. Prior to the enactment of PC 1003, the Liberal government criticized the American system of free collective bargaining—the preferred choice of most union leaders, particularly those of the CCL—as an "insufficient safeguard" against the threat of industrial unrest, especially during the wartime emergency.<sup>32</sup> Instead, the government advocated extensive legal restrictions on unions' strike weapon and a continuation of Canada's long-established practices of compulsory investigation and mediation of industrial disputes (Fudge and Tucker 2001). While it incorporated several of the NLRA's central provisions, PC 1003 omitted the American law's protection of the right to strike and provided for a greater degree of state intervention in the actual process of collective bargaining. It restricted both labour's right to strike and employers' right to lock workers out, stated that collective agreements must include "no strike" and grievance arbitration provisions, and at the end of agreements, required that management and unions proceed through extensive conciliation procedures before resorting to economic force. Thus, under the post-war legal regime, the state not only established the institutions and procedures of collective bargaining (as was the case in the U.S.), but it also regulated "extensively" the process of bargaining and required that unions "earn" the right to strike. 33 Dissatisfied with PC 1003's compromise

<sup>32.</sup> A. H. Brown, Solicitor, Department of Labour, Memo to Mr. MacNamara, Deputy Minister of Labour, January 4, 1944. RG 27, Box 48 (Int. 219), File # 7–26–1- pt. 1 (FP), NAC.

Harry D. Woods, "Labour Law and Unionization in the U.S. and Canada," Paper presented at the Meeting of the American Sociological Association, September 3, 1964. MG 31, Interim Box 40, File I–25, NAC.

position on state regulation of economic weapons, labour leaders attacked its "burdensome" constraints on unions' freedoms, while management associations advocated even more extensive restrictions on economic strikes. If employers' freedom to oppose unions during organizing campaigns were to be severely restricted, insisted the Chamber of Commerce, unions' right to strike after certification "must be correspondingly limited."<sup>34</sup>

While it reduced drastically the number of strikes called over union recognition (which were now illegal), PC 1003 failed to deliver industrial peace. In 1946 over 40 percent of Canadian workers participated in work stoppages, mostly over issues of wages, union security, or national bargaining (Logan 1956). Enacted shortly after the massive reconversion strike wave, the 1948 IRDIA and provincial labour laws modelled on it continued state regulation of the economic weapons of unions and management.<sup>35</sup> In the 1950s and 1960s, conservative provincial governments—such as those in BC, Alberta, and Manitoba—introduced additional legal constraints on unions' freedoms, requiring that they conduct ballots or give notice prior to calling strikes (Carrothers 1965). The federal government also passed emergency legislation in an attempt to ensure the uninterrupted operation of the railways and several provincial governments restricted the ability of workers in "essential services" to strike (Starkman 1993). In response, labour leaders and their allies attacked the "excessive intrusiveness" of provincial and federal labour laws. When asked in 1960, "What do unions expect from governments in the realm of industrial relations?" one labour leader replied: "First of all, a minimum of interference" (Kidd 1960). And most academics agreed that Canada's intrusive labour policies "tend to affect unions more adversely than they do employers" (Jamieson 1971).

Unions and employers continued to clash over the issue of state regulation of the economic weapons of unions and employers throughout the post-war decades. If labour laws were to limit the right to strike, unionists argued, they should also proscribe the use of replacement workers. Indeed, labour leaders "expected" that "a government which believes in collective bargaining" would enact legislation "forbidding an employer from attempting to open his plant by the hiring of strike-breakers" (Kidd 1960). While unions insisted that blanket anti-replacement legislation was a "legitimate objective," certain academic experts believed that it would distort the "test of economic realities," which was at the core of Canada's system of col-

Canadian Chamber of Commerce, "Draft Bill re The Industrial Relations and Disputes Investigation Act" (January 1947). MG 28, I230, Vol. 117 (IRDIA), NAC; Pat Conroy, Canadian Congress of Labour, Submission to the House of Commons Industrial Relations Committee, June 1947, quoted in Labour Gazette 47 (Ottawa: King's Printer, 1947), 1103.

<sup>35.</sup> Industrial Relations and Disputes Investigation Act, 1948, ss. 21, 22, 23, 27.

lective bargaining. Rejecting the notion that the right to recruit replacements had provided employers with "unwarranted advantage" during contract negotiations, one legal scholar argued that "labour's successes" under the existing system of collective bargaining had imposed "a heavy onus on union spokesmen who advocate legislation outlawing the hiring of replacements" (Arthurs 1967). The CMA and the Chamber of Commerce have also defended the notion of the strike as a test of the economic strength, but simultaneously advocated severe limitations on unions' right to strike (Patterson 1968). But while national and provincial governments have continued and frequently expanded legal regulation of labour's strike weapon through back-to-work legislation and other restrictive measures, particularly in the public sector, the policy debate on replacement workers had turned decisively against employers in most provinces by the early 1970s.

#### State Regulation of Striker Replacement Prior to the 1970s

The IRDIA and provincial laws initially made no direct reference to the legal status of striker replacements, and Canadian labour boards ruled on few cases involving replacement workers in the immediate post-war years. The use of striker replacements diminished significantly in the late 1940s and 1950s as formal collective bargaining relationships became more widespread and most firms abandoned their "more overt and provocative anti-union tactics" (Jamieson 1971). Even in high-profile stoppages where employers recruited replacements, such as the Asbestos strike in Quebec and the Brandon Meat Packers strike in Manitoba, they usually reinstated the strikers at the end of disputes. Nevertheless, the CMA reassured its members that nothing in Canadian law "prevents an employer from hiring replacements," while in response to inquiries about how to unload existing unions, it advised that as a result of the recruitment of replacements, "many a union has been forced out following an unsuccessful strike." 36 But in several important disputes in the 1940s and 1950s, provincial labour boards restricted employers' right to replace economic strikers, thereby rejecting the CMA's position on replacements. During a province-wide moulders' strike in Nova Scotia in 1947, for example, the board ruled that under the provincial law, striking workers retained their employee status while participating in a lawful stoppage and thus could not be permanently replaced.37

A. C. Thompson, Industrial Relations Department, CMA, letter to G. W. Brown, October 20, 1952. MG 28, I 23, Volume 125, NAC.

J. P. Bell, Chairman of the Labour Relations Board of Nova Scotia, letter to W.S.A. Daley, CMA, January 9, 1948; A. C. Thompson, Industrial Relations Department, CMA, letter to W.S.A. Daley, January 14, 1984. MG 28, I 230, Vol. 118, NAC.

Considerable uncertainty surrounded the legal status of striker replacements at both the provincial and federal levels for the next few decades. Although always more reluctant than their U.S. counterparts to interfere with labour boards, Canadian courts within individual provinces have sometimes overturned board decisions on the legal status of striker replacements. In the landmark *Brandon Packers* case (1960), for example, the Manitoba Supreme Court overruled the provincial board, deciding that economic strikers could vote in a decertification election, but their replacements could not.<sup>38</sup> Even the federal government seemed somewhat unsure about the status of economic strikers and their replacements. In response to an inquiry about the reinstatement rights of economic strikers in 1961, the Labour Department wrote: "The question of whether an employer may terminate the employment of an employee who is on strike, by a positive action on his part, has not been firmly settled."<sup>39</sup>

The legal status of economic strikers and replacements was no clearer in Ontario. The Supreme Court of Canada appeared to rule that the OLRA allowed the permanent replacement of economic strikers in the celebrated 1962 *Royal York Hotel* case, *Canadian Pacific Railway Co. v. Zambri*. When the hotel union struck for higher wages after conciliation had failed to produce a new contract, management sacked the strikers and hired permanent replacements. The initial magistrate in *Royal York* ruled in favour of the employer, but the High Court overturned this decision and stated that dismissing workers for participating in a lawful strike constituted an unfair labour practice. Both the Court of Appeal and the Supreme Court of Canada subsequently upheld the High Court's decision. Almost two decades after the introduction of compulsory collective bargaining, *Royal York* finally established that economic strikers participating in a legal stoppage retained their employee status and thus could not be fired.<sup>40</sup> But could they be permanently replaced?

The central issue in *Royal York* was whether or not an employer violated the law by sacking economic strikers for participating in a lawful stoppage; only one Supreme Court justice discussed employers' right to hire permanent replacements in the absence of unfair practices. At the end of economic strikes, argued Justice Locke, employers were "not obliged to continue to employ their former employees.... [Employers] are at

<sup>38. &</sup>quot;Manitoba Court of Queen's Branch ... denies the jurisdiction of the Labour Relations Board to conduct a representation vote on a decertification application." RG 36, Volume 120 (Industrial Relations, Pt. 1), NAC.

Edith Lorentsen, Director, Legislative Branch, Department of Labour, letter to Knut Sverre, Norwegian Embassy, January 18, 1961. RG 36, Vol. 120 (Industrial Relations, Pt. 1). NAC.

<sup>40.</sup> C.P.R. v. Zambri (Ont. H.C.) 61 C.L.L.C.

complete liberty ... to engage others to fill the places of the strikers." Referring directly to the U.S. Supreme Court's 1938 *Mackay* decision, which had established the right of U.S. employers to recruit permanent replacements, Locke declared: "That is the law in Canada also, in my opinion." Thus, in disputes not involving unfair practices, according to Locke, employers were required to reinstate striking workers only if positions were available—they were not obliged to sack replacements in order to create jobs for strikers. And in the years immediately following *Royal York*, most commentators concurred that "the employer has the right to hire replacements for his striking employees" (Arthurs 1967). The *Royal York* ruling did not finally settle the legal status of striker replacements in Canada, however, and during the past three decades, national and provincial governments and labour boards have restricted employers' use of striker replacement through both legislation and jurisprudence.

#### State Regulation of Striker Replacements Since the 1970s

During the past three decades, the position of the national labour board on striker replacements has undergone a complete reversal. In the 1970s, the CLRB ruled, in several economic strikes, that employers could recruit permanent replacements providing they had committed no unfair labour practices, thus apparently accepting Justice Locke's position on replacements. 42 However, in the 1980s and 1990s, the CLRB overturned its previous position and ruled that an employer's refusal to rehire strikers at the end of a dispute constituted bad faith bargaining in several disputes involving employer demands for concessions to existing agreements. The CLRB ruled that an employer's insistence on retaining replacements and its refusal to reinstate economic strikers at the end of a dispute, in which the union had acceded to its demands, constituted an unfair labour practice in General Aviation Service (1982). 43 In Eastern Provincial Airways (1983), the board rejected the notion that employers enjoyed an "unfettered right" to permanently replace economic strikers and again ruled that an employer's failure to discharge replacements to create positions for strikers amounted to unfair bargaining. 44 In Royal Oak Mines (1993), the

<sup>41.</sup> Canadian Pacific Railway Co. v. Zambri (1962), 34 D.L.R. (2d) 654 at 657–58 (S.C.C.).

In Montréal Ltée (1978), for example, the CLRB ruled that the party that had "miscalculated its capacity for economic resistance may lose everything" and must be prepared to "accept the sometimes disastrous consequences." C.J.M.S. Montréal Ltée, (1978), 27, 832–833.

<sup>43.</sup> General Aviation Services (1982), 82 CLLC 15, 467 (CLRB).

Eastern Provincial Airways Ltd. (1983), 3 CLRB Rep. (NS) 120–1 (CLRB); Eastern Provincial Railways v. Canada Labour Relations Board, 84 C.L.L.C. 14,042 at 12,179 (Fed. Ct. App. 1984).

board ruled that, because the interests of replacement workers were "squarely opposed" to those of the permanent workforce, replacements were ineligible to vote in decertification elections, thereby capping a series of decisions on voting rights for replacements dating back to *Brandon Packers* (1960).<sup>45</sup> Thus, during the 1980s and 1990s, the CLRB adopted the position that the Canada labour code guaranteed limited reinstatement and voting rights to workers who had participated in failed economic strikes.

Striker replacements policy has also undergone fundamental change in several provinces during the past three decades and Ontario has seen greater upheaval in its law and jurisprudence on replacements than most other provinces. The provincial legislature amended the OLRA in 1970 to state that workers participating in a lawful strike could apply in writing to their employer to return to work within six months of the start of the dispute. 46 The OLRB immediately applied the new policy (and, indeed, extended it) in several strikes in which employers with recently certified unions had recruited striker replacements in an effort to avoid negotiating first contracts or resist union security demands. The OLRB ordered the reinstatement of economic strikers in Becker Milk (1978), a violent dispute in which the company hired a strike-breaking security firm, and stated that strikers enjoyed an "unequivocal right" to bump their replacements during this six month period. 47 In 1981, the OLRB ordered Fotomat to reinstate economic strikers after the company had hired replacements during a strike over first contract negotiations and assured them that they would retain their positions at the end of the strike. In the Fotomat dispute, the OLRB extended for a further seven months the period during which strikers could reapply for their positions because, it ascertained, the company's unfair practices had prolonged the strike.<sup>48</sup> And after the longest strike in Ontario's history, the OLRB ordered Shaw-Almex Industries to rehire economic strikers after finding that the company had discriminated against the strikers, interfered with the union, and bargained in bad faith. Facing certain defeat in the three-year long strike, the union had acquiesced to all of the company's demands but insisted that it rehire the strikers. In response, Shaw-Almex withdrew its settlement offer and announced that the replacement workers would retain their positions. However, in a decision that, according to the Steelworkers' union, "breathed new life into the right of strikers to return to work after a prolonged strike," the OLRB ordered

<sup>45.</sup> Royal Oak Mines (1993), 93 CLLC 16,063 at 14, 510; Labour Law News, "Royal Oak Reconsidered—And Reversed," September 1993, 1–4.

<sup>46.</sup> O.L.R.A. (1970), s. 64 (2).

<sup>47.</sup> Becker MiLk Co. Ltd., [1977] OLRB Rep. December 797.

<sup>48.</sup> Fotomat Canada Ltd., [1980] OLRB Rep. October 1397.

the company to rehire the strikers and pay retroactive wages.<sup>49</sup> Thus, like the national labour board, the OLRB has repeatedly defended the reinstatement rights of economic strikers and restricted employers' use of replacements.

Ontario was not alone in enacting legislation restricting striker replacements. Since the 1970s, a majority of provinces have passed legislation severely limiting the replacement of economic strikers, just as U.S. employers were starting to recruit permanent replacements en masse. In the 1970s, Alberta, Manitoba, and Prince Edward Island also passed laws providing limited reinstatement rights for economic strikers, while the following decade Manitoba and PEI banned permanent replacements. And following several violent strikes involving both replacement workers and strike-breaking security firms in the 1970s and 1980s, Alberta, BC, Manitoba, New Brunswick and Ontario enacted laws proscribing the use of "professional strike-breakers" (Budd 1996).

Most provincial striker replacement laws have distinguished between temporary and permanent replacements, allowing employers' use of the former but severely limiting their recruitment of the latter. But in Quebec (enacted in 1977, strengthened in 1983), Ontario (enacted in 1993, reversed in 1995), and British Columbia (1993), social democratic governments outlawed the recruitment of both temporary and permanent replacements. Moreover, several other provinces have considered enacting blanket antireplacement legislation during the past decade. In 1994, Liberal governments in New Brunswick and Nova Scotia indicated that they were contemplating blanket anti-replacement legislation, but following vigorous employer campaigns against the proposals, both governments backed down. 50 In 1997, the Saskatchewan Labour Board issued an interim ruling stating that Pepsi had violated provincial law by recruiting replacements during a lockout, but subsequently reversed its decision after the NDP government made clear its reluctance to sponsor anti-replacement legislation.<sup>51</sup> Finally, in the late 1990s, the federal Liberal government created a new labour board, the Canada Industrial Relations Board (CIRB), and gave it the power to ban replacements if it deemed that the employer had recruited them with the purpose of undermining a union's "representative capacity." In 1998, the government formally amended the Canada Labour

Shaw Almex Industries Ltd., [1986] OLRB Rep. December 1800; John DeMint, "Lengthy Shaw-Almex Strike Draws to Close," Financial Post, February 29, 1988, C11.

David Francis, "Replacement ban Considered in N.S., N.B.," Labour Times, March 1994. 1.

<sup>51. &</sup>quot;Replacement Ruling Applauded," Canadian HR Reporter, December 1, 1997, 6.

Code to codify this policy change in law, but the CIRB has yet to rule on the question of employer intent in a particular strike context.<sup>52</sup>

#### The Legacy of Post-war Regulation of Collective Bargaining

The question of state regulation of the economic weapons of unions and management has been central to recent debates over striker replacements. Certain academic commentators criticized bans on temporary replacements in Quebec, BC, and Ontario for interfering with "legitimate" management weapons and for tilting the balance of power in collective bargaining "too far in labour's direction" (Weiler 1984; Gould 1993). Management representatives claimed that "intrusive regulation" had left these provincial laws out of step with those of their major competitors for capital investment and thus would result in a "mass exodus" of businesses from Ontario and BC to neighbouring provinces and to the U.S. The BC Business Council, for example, claimed that the province's anti-replacement law "amounts to excessive state intervention" in the process of collective bargaining and warned that "capital and labour are mobile.... Canadian businesses cannot be restrained by regulatory disadvantages that are not faced by competitors." <sup>53</sup>

Supporters of the "anti-scab" legislation, in contrast, have argued that the laws are entirely consistent with a central principle that was enshrined in the legislation of the 1940s, i.e., promoting peaceful labour relations through state regulation of the economic weapons of management and unions. Existing labour policy, they argued, already limited strikes to the period following the expiration of a collective agreement and after the failure of investigation and conciliation procedures, and thus the new laws simply "restored balance" to the brief period during which strikes were permitted (Hopkinson 1996). Thus, the tradition of state regulation of the process of collective bargaining, established in the 1940s and 1950s, has continued to influence federal and provincial policy on the use of striker replacements during the past three decades. We should, therefore, consider the striker replacement issue within the larger context of the debate over restrictions on the economic weapons of unions and management.

Just as Canada's strict certification policy has failed to prohibit aggressive employer opposition during organizing campaigns, however,

<sup>52.</sup> Canada Labour Code, s. 94(2)(1); Alex Binkley, "Replacement Workers an Issue in Labour Code Overhaul," *Canadian HR Reporter*, December 2, 1996, 20.

<sup>53.</sup> James G. Matkin, President and Chief Executive Officer, BC Business Council, letter to Michael Harcourt, Premier, Province of British Columbia, December 17, 1992; BC Business Council, "Labour-Management Relations Towards the 21st Century: A Business Council Position Paper on the BC Labour Relations Code," September 18, 1995.

its pro-union striker replacement policy has not prevented employers from engaging in activities designed to undermine the effectiveness of economic strikes. In particular, employers have frequently recruited the services of strikebreaking security firms in their efforts to continue operating during economic strikes. Strikebreaking security firms have operated in Ontario since the 1960s and were well integrated into the fabric of labourmanagement relations in the province by the early 1980s. The prohibition of the use of professional strike-breakers in 1983 and the enactment of anti-replacement legislation a decade later created a much less hospitable environment for their activities, but security firms have enjoyed a boom in business since the repeal of the province's anti-replacement law in November 1995. Firms and organizations that have hired strike-breaking firms in recent years include the *Toronto Star*, the Salvation Army, and several municipal governments. As a result, one national newspaper lamented recently: "Is the state of labour relations in Canada really so retrograde that even governments and left-leaning newspapers feel that they have to call in a modern-day Pinkerton's? And whatever happened to the mediating role of government?" (Carlson 1999). Thus, while lawmakers have prohibited the permanent replacement of economic strikers and prevented employers from exploiting economic strikes as a means to unload existing unions, they have not stopped firms from using replacements to win concessions from existing agreements and to impair union security.

#### **CONCLUSION**

Crucial differences between Canadian and U.S. labour laws in recent years have contributed significantly to the divergent fortunes of the two labour movements, but Canadian unionists have not always viewed favourably federal and provincial labour policies. Indeed, during the past half century, organized labour's perception of whether Canadian or U.S. law is more favourable to unionization has undergone a dramatic reversal. In the post-war decades, unions attacked the "excessive" requirements of Canadian certification policy and legal restrictions on the right to strike, while today the AFL-CIO looks to Canada for an example of how to reform U.S. labour law. By lowering voting quotas for trade union certification and restricting severely the use of replacement workers in the 1970s and 1980s, Canadian lawmakers reinforced the legitimacy of unionization at precisely time when many U.S. employers were launching a full-scale assault on the institutions of collective bargaining. Over the past three decades, Canadian labour boards have frequently certified unions on the basis of membership cards, held quick elections, restricted severely employer opposition during representation campaigns, imposed tough

penalties on firms that interfere with employees' free choice, and prohibited the permanent replacement of economic strikers.

But pro-union national and provincial policy innovations during the last three decades should not be viewed as a radical departure from postwar practices. Rather, as this analysis of the development of labour policy on certification and striker replacement demonstrates, the underlying principles and basic features of Canada's system of state intervention in labour-management relations have remained remarkably stable since the 1950s, while the larger economic and political contexts in which the laws operate have changed dramatically. During the past three decades, a period of increased international competition, economic restructuring, and neo-liberalism, Canada's "anti-union" labour policy—which has imposed stringent requirements for certification and restricted the right to strike, but also limited employer opposition during representation campaigns and prohibited permanent replacements—has protected workers against employer hostility better than has its U.S. counterpart. In the past decade, however, national and provincial governments have tolerated, rather than encouraged, collective bargaining, so whether or not Canada's interventionist labour policy will continue to protect unions against market-driven anti-unionism remains to be seen.

#### **■ REFERENCES**

- Adams, R. 1993. "The North American Model of Employee Representational Participation: 'A Hollow Mockery." *Comparative Labor Law Journal*, Vol. 15, No. 4, 4–14.
- ADELL, B. 1966. *Employer "Free Speech" in the United States and Canada*. Kingston, Ont.: Industrial Relations Centre, Queen's University.
- AFL-CIO COMMITTEE ON THE EVOLUTION OF WORK. 1985. *The Changing Situation of Workers and their Unions*. Washington, D.C.: AFL-CIO.
- AKYEAMPONG, E. 1999. "Unionization: An Update." *Perspectives on Labour and Income*, Vol. 11, No. 3. Ottawa: Statistics Canada, Autumn, 45–65.
- ARTHURS, H. 1967. "The Right to Strike in Ontario and the Common Law Provinces of Canada." *Proceedings of the Fourth International Symposium on Comparative Law.* Ottawa: University of Ottawa, 182–195.
- BAIN, G. 1981. *Certifications, First Agreements, and Decertifications: An Analytical Framework.* Coventry, England: Industrial Relations Research Unit, University of Warwick.
- BLAIKIE, H. 1998. "Employer's Role in Certification Limited under Bill 7." *Labour and Employment*, Ontario Edition, Vol. 7, No. 1, 2–4.
- Boniferro, P. 1998. "Changing the Face of Ontario Labour Relations." *Human Resources Professional*, October/November, 50.
- Bruce, P. 1989. "Political Parties and Labor Legislation in Canada and the United States." *Industrial Relations*, Vol. 28, No. 2, 115–141.

- Budd, J. 1996. "Canadian Strike Replacement Legislation and Collective Bargaining: Lessons for the United States." *Industrial Relations*, Vol. 35, No. 2, 245–260.
- Carlson, D. 1999. "Strike Force." Globe and Mail Report on Business Magazine, September, 70–74.
- CARROTHERS, A. 1965. *Collective Bargaining Law in Canada*. Toronto, Ont.: Butterworths.
- CARTER, D. 1976. *The Expansion of Labour Board Remedies*. Kingston, Ont.: Industrial Relations Centre, Queen's University.
- CARTER, D. 1992. Labour Law Reform: Radical Departure or Natural Evolution. Kingston, Ont.: Industrial Relations Centre, Queen's University.
- COATES, D. 1973. "Organized Labor and Politics in Canada: The Development of A National Labor Code." Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Cornell University.
- FILION, R. 1980. "Radio Shack: A New Extreme in Labour Board Orders." *Personnel Association of Toronto Reporter*, Vol. 28, No. 8 (January), 3.
- Fudge, J. and E. Tucker. 2001. Labour Before the Law: The Regulation of Workers' Collective Action in Canada, 1900–1948. Don Mills, Ontario: Oxford University Press.
- Godard, J. 2001. "Is Union Decline Inevitable or Does the State Still Matter? Evidence from Canada." Paper available from the author at John\_Godard@Umanitoba.ca
- GOULD, W. 1993. Agenda for Reform: The Future of Employment Relationships and the Law. Cambridge, Mass.: The MIT Press.
- Greenhouse, S. 2001. "Unions Hit Lowest Point in 6 Decades." *New York Times*, January 21, A6.
- HOPKINSON, G. 1996. "Holding the Line: A Defence of Anti-Scab Laws." *Canadian Labour and Employment Law Journal*, Vol. 4, No. 2, 137–168.
- JAMIESON, S. 1971. Times of Trouble: Labour Unrest and Industrial Conflict in Canada, 1900-66. Privy Council Office Task Force on Labour Relations, Study No. 22. Ottawa: Information Canada.
- KIDD, C. 1960. "A Union View of Government in Labour Relations." *The Role of Government in Labour Relations*. Frances Bairstow, ed. Montréal: Industrial Relations Centre, McGill University, 71–82.
- LEVITT, H. 1999. "Keep in Touch if You Want to Keep the Union at Bay." *Financial Post*, September 13, C11.
- LIPSET, S. 1989. Continental Divide: The Values and Institutions of the United States and Canada. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Logan, H. 1956. State Intervention and Assistance in Collective Bargaining: The Canadian Experience, 1943–54. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- MARTINELLO, F. 1996. *Certification and Decertification Activity in Canadian Jurisdictions*. Kingston, Ontario: IRC Press, Queen's University.
- MARTINELLO, F. 2000. "Mr. Harris, Mr. Rae, and Union Activity in Ontario." *Canadian Public Policy*, Vol. 26, No. 1, 17–33.
- MacDowell, L. 1978 "The Formation of the Canadian Industrial Relations System During World War Two." *Labour/Le Travailleur*, Vol. 3, 175–196.

- MILLAR, D. 1981. "Shapes of Power: The Ontario Labour Relations Board, 1944–1950." Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, York University.
- Patterson, R. 1968. The Attitudes of Management Towards Labour Relations During the Post-War Period: A Study Prepared for the Prime Minister's Task Force on Labour Relations. Ottawa: Information Canada.
- Rose, J. and G. Chaison. 1995. "Canadian Labor Policy as a Model for Legislative Reform in the United States." *Labor Law Journal*, Vol. 46, No. 5, 259–277.
- STARKMAN, A. 1993. "The Use of Replacement Labour in Industrial Disputes: A British-Canadian Comparison." Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, University of Kent at Canterbury.
- Taras, D. 1997. "Collective Bargaining Regulation in Canada and the United States: Divergent Cultures, Divergent Outcomes." *Government Regulation of the Employment Relationship*. Bruce Kaufman, ed. Madison, Wisc.: Industrial Relations Research Association, 295–341.
- THOMASON, Terry and Silvanna POZZEBON. 1998. "Managerial Opposition to Union Certification in Quebec and Ontario." *Relations Industrielles/Industrial Relations*, Vol. 53, No. 4, 750–771.
- WAL-MART. 1997. A Manager's Toolbox to Remaining Union Free, 24 October. Weiler, P. 1984. "Striking a New Balance: Freedom of Contract and the Prospects for Union Representation." Harvard Law Review, Vol. 98, No. 4, 351–420.
- Woods, H. 1962. "United States and Canadian Experience: A Comparison." *Public Policy and Collective Bargaining*. J. Shister et al., eds. New York: Harpers & Row, 212–240.
- Woods, H. 1968. Canadian Industrial Relations: The Report of the Task Force on Labour Relations. Ottawa: Privy Council Office.
- Woods, H. 1973. Labour Policy in Canada. Toronto: Macmillan.
- YATES, C. 2000. "Staying the Decline in Union Membership: Union Organizing in Ontario, 1985–1999." *Relations Industrielles/Industrial Relations*, Vol. 55, No. 4, 640–674.

#### RÉSUMÉ

Comment une législation antisyndicale a-t-elle sauvé le syndicalisme canadien? L'accréditation et le remplacement des travailleurs en grève dans les relations industrielles d'après-guerre

Au cours des quatre dernières décennies, le taux de syndicalisation aux États-Unis est passé du tiers de la main-d'œuvre active à un faible 13,5 % après la récession, alors qu'au Canada les taux sont demeurés étonnamment stables autour de 31 % de la main-d'œuvre hors-agriculture.

Aujourd'hui, dans les secteurs public et privé, le taux de syndicalisation canadien est environ le double de celui des États-Unis. De nombreux intellectuels familiers avec la scène syndicale ont retenu les politiques publiques et l'opposition patronale comme les deux facteurs critiques ayant contribué aux destinées divergentes des deux mouvements ouvriers. Depuis les années 1970, la Fédération américaine du travail et le Congrès des organisations industrielles et ses alliés à l'académie ont affirmé que la politique du travail au Canada fonctionnait d'une manière plus proche que sa contrepartie américaine de l'intention initiale du Wagner Act, parce qu'elle régularisait l'opposition patronale à la syndicalisation. Alors, ils ont regardé du côté du Canada avec optimiste pour un modèle du renouveau de la politique américaine.

Les explications antérieures des différences entre les politiques du travail des deux pays ont mis l'accent sur la culture et les institutions politiques, sociales et démocratiques, sur la présence d'une décentralisation du fédéralisme en matière de relations du travail, sur le caractère expérimental de la politique provinciale, sur le système parlementaire de gouvernement; enfin, sur une stricte discipline de parti. Alors que ces raisons expliquent la façon dont le monde ouvrier au cours des décennies récentes a contribué à l'adoption d'une législation provinciale prosyndicale, elles n'arrivent pas à reconnaître dans quelle mesure ces lois sont congruentes avec le principe et les pratiques de l'intervention de l'État en matière de négociation au cours des années 1940 et 1950. En se basant sur les archives du gouvernement, du patronat, du monde syndical, sur des documents actuels et d'autres sources secondaires, cet essai analyse, durant la guerre et par la suite, le développement au Canada de deux différences critiques entre la politique du travail au Canada et celle des États-Unis au cours des années récentes : l'accréditation syndicale et le remplacement de grévistes. Depuis 1970, la politique « pro-syndicale » du Canada sur ces deux aspects a protégé le travail organisé contre l'opposition patronale, opposition qui fut une cause importante du déclin du syndicalisme aux États-Unis.

Mais l'importance de ces deux enjeux va au-delà de leur contribution au destin récent du monde ouvrier organisé. Le développement de la politique publique à l'égard de la reconnaissance syndicale et de la législation anti-briseurs de grève au Canada aide à comprendre les principes fondamentaux et les pratiques du système d'intervention de l'État dans les relations du travail d'après-guerre. Au nom de la sauvegarde de la paix industrielle, les législateurs au Canada ont limité l'emploi des armes économiques par les syndicats, plus précisément le droit de grève, et ils ont mis en place des exigences sévères eu égard à l'accréditation. Ils ont également limité la capacité des employeurs à recruter des briseurs de grève

et ils ont limité l'implication des employeurs dans le processus d'accréditation. Au contraire et au nom de la protection du libre choix chez les salariés, les législateurs américains ont imposé des exigences moins lourdes au plan de la reconnaissance des syndicats et ils ont mis moins de restriction à l'exercice du droit de grève. Cependant, ils aussi déréglementé la conduite des employeurs en leur permettant de remplacer les grévistes et de faire de la propagande durant les élections devant le NLRB. Au cours des décennies immédiates de l'après-guerre, alors que l'opposition ouverte à la négociation collective de la part des employeurs se manifestait rarement, les syndicalistes et leurs supporteurs larguèrent les exigences de politiques d'accréditation fédérale et provinciales onéreuses et la réglementation gênante du processus de négociation collective. Au lieu, ils préférèrent les exigences américaines moins lourdes et le régime d'intervention de l'État moins gênant des USA. Cependant, au cours des trois dernières décennies, à une époque de concurrence internationale féroce, de déréglementation, de mobilité des capitaux, de néo-libéralisme politique, la réglementation élaborée des relations du travail au Canada a protégé les travailleurs de l'anti-syndicalisme fomenté par les forces du marché et a aidé à sauvegarder l'institution de la négociation collective. Alors, au lieu de tomber en admiration avec la situation aux USA, les syndicats canadiens ont combattu l'américanisation envahissante des politiques du travail fédérale et provinciales.

Au cours des trois dernières décennies, les Commissions des relations du travail au Canada ont souvent accordé des accréditations sur la base des cartes de membre, ont tenu des élections rapides, ont restreint sévèrement l'opposition des employeurs au cours des campagnes d'organisation, ont imposé de lourdes amendes aux entreprises qui interféraient dans le choix des représentants à la négociation et elles ont interdit les remplacements permanents de grévistes. En réduisant les pourcentages de vote aux fins de l'accréditation et en restreignant sévèrement le recours aux briseurs de grève au cours des années 70-80, les législateurs au Canada ont renforcé la légitimité de la syndicalisation au moment même où les employeurs américains lançaient leur assaut à grande échelle sur la négociation collective. Mais les innovations prosyndicales en matière de politiques au provincial et au fédéral au cours de ces mêmes décennies ne peuvent être qualifiées d'abandon radical des pratiques d'après-guerre. Au contraire, comme le développement des politiques d'accréditation et de remplacement de grévistes le démontre, les principes sous-jacents et les caractéristiques de base du système canadien d'intervention étatique dans le domaine des relations du travail sont demeurés remarquablement stables depuis 1950, alors que le contexte économique et politique dans lequel les lois s'appliquent a changé de façon dramatique.